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Hi,

My name’s Anna, firstly. Anna Henehan, which I suppose is 
important.

Secondly, I’m sorry that you have to hear this story, it’s 
just I... well I apologise. It’s just very important that you 
do, I think that you’ll probably be the kind of person to be 
capable of taking it. Not that I know, I suppose, who you are 
or the type of person you are or any of that.

“I choo-choo-choose you.”

Do you remember that one? It was from The Simpsons, years 
ago. I remember it was the one with Ralph and Lisa and 
Valentine’s Day and I couldn’t have been older than ten when 
it was on. I remember we used to watch it every week, there’d 
be a new episode. Me and my sister and Dad.

I remember watching it, and there’s this bit where Ralph 
gives this big booming speech and the sub-text is... well 
it’s more just text. But he’s giving this speech and I just 
remember it being the most heart-wrenching goddam thing I 
think I’d ever heard. It was just... you’re laughing at the 
colours and the jokes and even the ones that are going over 
your head, and then they just punch you in the stomach with 
that speech. And I was just floored by it, and I remember I 
looked over at Dad and Miriam and they’re just sitting there. 
Not even watching really, just waiting for the next joke.

Do you ever feel like measurements are pointless? Like you 
can measure the distance between point A and point B and tell 
me it’s such-and-such number of centimetres or inches and 
that’s fine, but you measure the distance between person A 
and person B and tell me you can agree on a figure. I 
remember looking at them and just feeling myself moving, 
actually moving, away from them. Like we were at the train 
station and I was pulling away and I’d just realised that I 
was on the wrong train and they were still on the platform.

I used to dream about trains. Being at a post-apocalyptic 
wasteland station, or waving goodbye to my one and only 
through a smokescreen, or just nestled in a carriage, curved 
up and being rocked back and forth by the ebb and flow of the 
tracks. Imagine that.



One was about a boy. I love those films, indie films or 
“alternative rom-coms”, with random meetings. Kooky random 
meetings. No tequila slammers, no messy nightclub bathroom, 
no blurry memory. One was about a boy. I’m on the train with 
him, he never looks the same, but he’s about to get off and I 
see his backpack is open. And I sneak over and slip my 
knickers in there. Which is ridiculous because where did I 
even get a pair of knickers. But I know that it’s kooky and 
fun and he’ll track me down because for some reason my name 
and number are written on the label. And I know he’ll love me 
for it.

I feel like my life is defined by trains. I live on The Line, 
I work on The Line. I get up and I run to the station and I 
squeeze on to the train and I get an elbow in the gut for 
half the journey and I hop out and I’m late. Always late. I’d 
like to say that’s important or symbolic but it’s probably 
just shitty Irish Rail.

When I was pregnant it was worse. If it seems like I’m 
stating the obvious when I say you get bigger when you’re 
pregnant then you clearly haven’t met the average commuter. 
The fact that you dare take up more than your allocated 
square of space... I tried to explain to a very pushy man 
that I was actually more efficient because I was technically 
two people. He just kind of muttered an apology and turned 
away.

If you’ve never been pregnant, I mean it’s lovely and all 
that. I love Áine. I love her. I love her. I love her.

But – and excuse my bluntness on this but I think I’ve earned 
it – if you’re not prepared for that sort of thing it’s 
really a lot like having a shitty roommate. One who doesn’t 
pay rent, and eats all your Cheerios and uses the last of the 
toilet roll and never ever ever takes the bins out. Not even 
when you specifically asked them to. Not even when you... oh 
I don’t know. I wasn’t prepared for pregnancy, it just kind 
of happened. John and his unstoppable sperm. And we kept her 
because that’s what you do and we got married because that’s 
what you do and we got this semi-detached monstrosity on the 
Naas road because that’s what you do. And I named her Áine, 
after me and more importantly after Mam and her Mam and all 
the Mams before, stretching into infinity, rolling pins in 
hand.
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I would have preferred Lisa. I didn’t “choo-choo-choose”.
So the monstrosity needed to be paid for. Every morning up 
and propelled out of bed, toast and coffee and John brings 
Áine to crèche and I get on the train. Sardines in suit 
jackets. Off to the office and back again, always together, 
always in competition for that extra bit of space, bopping 
gently to their MP3s.

I wanted to dance. I always wanted to dance a little bit, not 
well, just for fun. And the less I can move the more I want 
to. So you can imagine me on the train, deadbolted to the 
wall, headphones in. Demented. And in my head, doing tangos 
and charlestons and cartwheels up the aisle. Sweeping and 
swaying with my fellow sardines, all in time, all graceful.

And slow dancing. Sometimes, slow dancing. With the boy and 
his open backpack, his arms around my waist, mine around his 
shoulders and my hands hooked to the inside of his bag. 
Feeling the smooth waterproof material. I’d look in his eyes 
and say “I choo-choo-choose you” and he’d smile and cry at 
the same time, because he’d know it was a joke but he’d also 
know how sad it was.

One day, I just started to cry. You can imagine how that went 
down with the rest of the people on the train but I didn’t 
care. I just cried. Because I knew then, I made a decision, I 
had an epiphany, I knew. I had to have this boy. I had to 
meet him. There’s a difference between imagining and waiting. 
Maybe at some point I’d been imagining but for longer than I 
could remember I’d been waiting for him. And you shouldn’t 
wait. All this rushing and rushing for things you don’t want 
and... well you shouldn’t have to wait.

So I stopped going to work. There are ways to achieve this 
without your family knowing, I won’t go into them here but 
it’s amazing what updating your contact details with HR will 
do. I stopped going, but I kept taking the train. Every 
morning I’d get up and toast and coffee and train. Stop to 
stop to stop to stop, every line, every destination, every 
day. Eight in the morning until six at night I’d ride those 
trains, headphones in my ear, watching every passenger, 
waiting for him. A boy with an open backpack.

I’d never been happier. Sitting still and rocking back and 
forth, my feet up on the seats when it started to empty out, 
eating sandwiches or reading the paper or – on very very 
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quiet days – dancing. Carefully. I was happy because I had 
decided to do something and I was doing it. And now it was 
out of my hands, now it was up to fate to bring him to me, 
and in the meantime I could just sit still and not have to 
worry about it.

“I choo-choo-choose you.”

Well I guess if you’re reading this it’s more I cho-cho-chose 
you. I’m sorry again. I’m very sorry. You woke up this 
morning and you had your toast or your coffee or whatever you 
like and you made some decisions about how your day was going 
to go. And this wasn’t on the list. It wasn’t on the list 
because you didn’t know that being a boy and also forgetting 
to zip up your backpack would be such an important decision. 

And now there’s this woman you don’t even know who they’re 
pulling up off the tracks, and even though you never did 
anything wrong she’s made you part of something awful.

A letter in your backpack and the whole week’s shot to shit.
If you’d just pass this on to my family I’d really appreciate 
it. It’s not pretty I know and I don’t know how it even 
looks, I don’t know how long I’ve been carrying it around 
for. But it’s written down and I think they’d like to be 
aware of everything. There’s a boy with an open backpack, you 
see, and I’d like to think that somewhere we’re doing a slow 
dance in the centre of the carriage, and he’s looking at me 
and I’m looking at him. And I choo-choo-choose him. And we’re 
happy.
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